RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

April 10, 2012

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

PAUL SLAYTON





MARK FLEISCHHAUER






DIANE KANTAROS






DEAN VALLAS






KAREN HATTER

MEMBERS ABSENT:

DEIDRE BURNS

ELISSA CASCIO

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, LISA ROSENTHAL, STEVE JENKINS, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

1.0 Call to Order

Vice President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:32 pm.

Vice President Slayton then offered an apology to his colleagues for having, at the previous Board meeting, advocated for a position on the budget in a manner which took many by surprise and/or created some discomfort. 
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the March 27, 2012 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 4 AYE (Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 1 ABSTAIN (Slayton)
MOTION CARRIED

2.0 Public Comment
A parent addressed the Board to thank the members for their work on the budget,  expressed the belief that the class size issue is important, and hopes that the extra class stays in the budget.
4.0
Reports and Discussion
4.1
Review of the Proposed 2012-2013 Budget Under Development*
Mr. Burnell reviewed with the Board members the materials distributed at this evening’s meeting, which included an update of revenues, factors affecting changes in expenses, and a 5-year projection of the costs associated with the potential additional positions. Mr. Burnell also reviewed the potential funding sources for these positions.
Mr. Phelan reported that he and Mr. Burnell had met with Mr. King regarding enrollment. Based on the experience of previous years, Mr. King projects likely 60 students for the incoming Kindergarten class. Mr. King also has reconfigured one of the upper grade level classes such that use of the Cooperative Team Teaching model would free up a teacher at that level who would then be available for assignment to a different grade. Mr. King’s proposed configuration would advocate for an additional section for 1st Grade, but he does not see a need for an additional Kindergarten or 2nd Grade section for next year.
Mr. Burnell then led a review of the projection for use of the unappropriated fund balance going forward for several years, anticipating a 2% tax levy increase.  He then reviewed the use of the Tier 1 cuts at this time to address funding needs.

Discussion followed about the effects, going forward, of using the Tier 1 cuts, the level of detail in the description of the items included, and the approach taken by the administrators in identifying the items for inclusion on the various Tiers, which was characterized as looking for items to cut in order to reach an identified spending target, as opposed to items to cut in order to reallocate resources for other spending not requested by the District’s administrators. 
Support was then expressed by a Board member for adding a part-time administrative position that would be charged with assisting in curriculum development and aligning with the common core standards. The area of curriculum was identified as of a higher priority than addressing coaching issues, which possibly could be helped by providing training
Another Board member then expressed support for an additional 1st Grade teacher, along with uncertainty as to whether the Tiered cuts should be enacted to provide funding for additional teaching positions, observing that once the Tier 1 cuts were exercised, they would not be available in future years to continue support for the positions and further cuts would then have to come from other staff positions.
Discussion followed about the configuration of funding sources for the proposed additional positions, along with further discussion of the benefit of adding the administrative position. While it would free up some current administrators’ time in evaluations, since there are a minimum of eight teachers would be evaluated by the new administrator, depending on the configuration of the potential position, the weight of the new APPR requirements would still rest on the current administrators. 

Discussion shifted to providing assistance to the administrators with the APPRs by allocating money to bring in certified consultants, as provided for in the legislation. 
Discussion then followed on the apparent consensus about holding the budget to a limit meeting the tax levy cap such that the details of the spending plan, in terms of what positions are included, could be finalized after adoption of such a budget. Need was expressed, however, to present to the voters a plan that explained to them what the budget they were voting for would represent. It may be that the best option would be to bring in consultants at least in year one and then determine if the District should hire its own employee. It was acknowledged that this approach does not address the Director of Athletics position.

Mr. Burnell was asked to clarify the process for allocating some of the funds from the retiree health fund balance, not allocated in this budget, if it is decided in January that there was a need to hire the consultants. The District voters approve a dollar amount and the District cannot spend over that amount. Per the practice approved by the auditors, some overage is included in the budget so there would be financial room to do a budget transfer as is done on occasion with the special education fund in covering unanticipated special education placements during the year.
One of the Board members expressed support for the Director of Physical Education, Health and Athletics position, given that Athletics is an integral part of our program. Having the position would take pressure off the administrators and avoid having to take them away from dealing with curricular matters. 
Support was expressed for adding the three additional elementary teachers, Kindergarten, First Grade, and Second Grade, but to begin the phase-out after Second Grade, rather than continue the extra sections on out through five years each. 

A brief discussion followed about the five year projection on the unappropriated fund balance and the effects of different assumptions on the results.
A question was asked about how the incoming Third Grade would manage with one class having 25 students. Mr. Phelan clarified that with Mr. King’s rearrangement using the Cooperative Team Teaching model, that class would have two teachers assigned so the ratio would actually be 12.5 to 1.
Mr. Burnell added that each year’s classes are unique with a unique configuration of needs and some years the needs are greater, some years the needs are less, and reasonable class size limits can be affected by the level of needs.
A Board member noted that there could be some parents in the incoming Third Grade with questions about class size. Disagreement also was expressed that identifying proposed Tiered cuts is different if a spending target is the goal as opposed to a repurposing for items the Board believes are more important. A need for clarity was expressed, along with an acknowledgement that this could be a long conversation.

Another Board member raised the question of the need for a policy on class size and stated a preference for using fund balance to support the consultants, rather than use of fund balance to support the salaried positions since use of fund balance is not sustainable.

Mr. Phelan summarized that the budget appears to be where it needs to be to meet the tax levy limit, but some items need to be finalized. The administration will bring to the Board, at the next Board meeting, a tax levy increase number with the legislative limit and a budget that drives that number.

Vice President Slayton summarized that the objective of the Board is to get at or under the tax levy limit, determine what the content covered by that amount would be.  He also recognized that, since there are two members of the Board who were unable to attend this evening, the options should be kept open, but the decision will be needed next Tuesday.

4.2
2012-13 BOCES Administrative Budget and Board Member Vote
(school year corrected at meeting)

Mr. Phelan encouraged the Board members to contact colleagues on other Boards regarding the candidates, since he did not plan on making recommendations for the three BOCES Board positions, and noted that the 1% increase in the BOCES Administrative Budget seemed to him to be within a reasonable limit.
4.3
Board Committee Reports

Communications: Mrs. Hatter reported that the Committee members were joined by a community member for their most recent meeting. The Committee discussed the policies on complaints, reviewed other school districts’ policies, and found their language consistent with our district and that they also keep the chain of command for the flow of complaints. The goal of the Committee is to make finding these policies easier for parents and community members on the website and perhaps posting a list of the actions needed to make a complaint. Some of the issues that will have to be dealt with include confidentiality, discipline, and assurance that complaints about classroom teachers will have additional confidentiality. The Committee also reviewed the Budget Brochure, which is being done in-house this year and which is now in development.
A brief discussion followed about the use of email to make a complaint and establishing time limits for response at each of the levels.
The Committee is making recommendations to the Policy Committee about issues resting with that group.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Mr. Phelan reported that the District had been presented with the Platinum Award for School Safety from Utica National, the District’s insurance carrier, noting that the District had won the Golden Award several times before in recent years and can now aim for the Titanium Award. Kudos go to Mr. Burnell, Mr. Tieder and their staffs for their efforts in maintaining and improving a high level of school safety.

5.2
Old Business

Mr. Burnell reported that he had not heard more about the bullet grant from Sen. Saland’s office, scheduled to be allocated to the CLS sidewalk project. Mr. Tieder has been in touch with the engineering firm that did work there for a previous project and has gotten copies of the layouts, hopefully saving some money on the engineering costs for this project.
5.3
Public Comment

A parent addressed the Board to thank the members for the work on this very difficult task and reported speaking with members of the Red Hook school community about class sizes in their school.

5.4
Other

None
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of
Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the extension of the football merger with the Hyde Park Central School District into the 2012-13 school year.
6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the addition of the novel World War Z (Brooks, 2006, Three Rivers Press) to those used in the English 12 curriculum.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

6.2 Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a grant from the Rhinebeck Science Foundation to Kathy Younger for “Chancellor Livingston Elementary School Science Fair 2012” in the amount of $1,750.*
Prior to the vote, Steve Jenkins of the Rhinebeck Science Foundation addressed the Board to present the check and to thank Kathy Younger for stepping in to help with an RSF summer program.
Vice President Slayton the Rhinebeck Science Foundation for its generous support of the District’s program, noted that Ms. Younger holds National Board Certification, and commented on the benefits of the collaboration between the District and the RSF.
VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.3 Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve individuals to score the 2011-12 Grades 3-5 NYS ELA Assessments. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.4 Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to appoint the following individuals, whose names were provided by the Dutchess County Board of Elections, in the capacities and for the pay rates so noted, for their employment with respect to the conduct of the Budget Vote and Board Election on May 15, 2012 in accordance with the requirements and guidelines of the Dutchess County Board of Elections.

Elections Inspectors Trained on Use of Optical Scan Voting Machines:

Barbara Briggs
$150

Melodie Molinare

$150

Voting Machine Technician:

Stuart Young

$150

VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve an extension of the leave request from Carolyn Peck, having commenced on February 22, 2012, now scheduled to conclude on June 22, 2012, such leave to be taken as paid medical leave through the period of disability as certified by a physician in writing, to the extent of her accrued sick leave. 

VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 

0 NAY; 2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.6
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of  Leanne Haubrich as a long-term substitute in the position of Mathematics teacher at Bulkeley Middle School, effective April 11, 2012 through the end of the 2011-12 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 7 MA+3 ($66,755 at 1/200 per diem), in accordance with the 2010-11 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the extended leave of absence granted to Carolyn Peck, Mathematics teacher at the Bulkeley Middle School.*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 

0 NAY; 2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED
6.7 
Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to extend the intermunicipal agreement with the Town of Rhinebeck   regarding facilities use through August 31, 2013.*

VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 

0 NAY; 2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

7.0
Proposed Executive Session 

There being no items for Executive Session, Vice President Slayton called for a Motion to Adjourn.

Prior to the Motion to Adjourn, a Board member asked for discussion of the Item that had been Tabled at the previous meeting relating to the Process Chart for the acceptance, administration, and reporting on funds received from Granting Organizations.Vice President Slayton reported that he, Mr. Burnell and Laura Shulkind, a representative from the Rhinebeck Science Foundation had met and developed the Chart, which was included in the Board packet for the March 27, 2012 meeting. 

A brief discussion followed, with consensus expressed on the benefits of having such guidance in writing, setting expectations clearly and outlining the various steps to be taken when a granting organization presents a funding opportunity, as well as when the District wishes to apply for a grant.

Mr. Burnell’s staff will develop the checklist of requirements from both parties that will take into account the processes that may be required by any outside agencies involved.

Further discussion followed about how grant funds are accounted for in the District’s financials. 

8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Fleischhauer, seconded by Kantaros, the Board voted to adjourn at 9:20 pm.
VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Vallas, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
2 ABSENT (Burns, Cascio); 0 ABSTAIN 

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,

Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

